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WEST AFRICAN DISTRICT 
NEWSLETTER 

“WAN POT” 
 

EDITORIAL COMMENT 

Warm greetings again to all our readers 

from near and far.  

We trust that all have had a relaxing and 

rejuvenating break over the summer 

months. 

As August draws to a close and 

September beckons, we are preparing 

ourselves for yet another academic year 

with the opening of schools, colleges 

and universities.  ‘Learning expands great 

souls’ as the Namibian proverb goes. We 

wish all our Brothers a successful year 

of learning, whether our ministry be in 

teaching, administration, studies, 

formation or social work 

In this edition read about the passing 

over of the keys to our newly built house 

in Makeni, containing five self-contained 

bedrooms.  We commend our District 

Team on the building of yet another 

community house, having just recently 

also opened a new five bedroom house 

on our Hamilton property.   These 

houses are real assets for our District 

and will serve our community and 

mission needs for years to come.   Also 

read about other interesting happenings 

and events taking place within the 

District. 

As we approach this new academic year 

may it be a time of rich blessings and 

new learnings for each and every one of 

us.   

Tengbeh Town Community 

District News 
Br. Noel Bradshaw 

 

Dear Friends, 

Greetings to all from the Brothers and our 

Associates in life and ministry in the West Africa 

District of Christian Brothers. I’m just back 

myself from holidays in Ireland, re-orientating 

myself one more time.  It gets easier as time 

goes on. We live our lives in different parts and 

with different people in our common universal 

home.  I am reminded that it is a privilege to be 

mixing with people of different races and creeds, 

different cultures and traditions, yet all in reality 

the same in the common bond of humanity. I 

appreciate the care and hospitality of the 

Brothers in Ireland, Marino and St. Helen’s, York 

Road, where there are many experienced 

brethren in this business of leadership willing to 

dispense their wisdom, all very much 

appreciated. If only Kerry, Dublin and Tipperary 

can win All Irelands, perfect peace and harmony 

will reign.  Likewise here, Brothers are still 

engaged in home holidays, staggering 

presences in community, while also keeping 

classes going for the many eager students who 

know that education will be their only 

springboard to a better life for them and their 

families. 

Here in Tengbeh Town Community, Albert 

Gomez, just as I returned he has just departed 

to province meetings in Livingstone, with Alfred 

Banda, Michael de Klerk, Mick Podbury, Tony 

Shanahan and Clement Sindazi. We wish them 

well as they try to sort out difficulties and plan 

the best way forward for all of us and for those 

with whom we work. Meanwhile Andrew Turay 

has kept things ticking over in the district during 

the long school holiday, but on my return, he can 

now escape for a short break. Of course our 

other Andrew, Andy Koroma for differentiation 

purposes, looks after all our needs in the 

community and attends to all visitors from home 
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PASSING OVER OF KEYS 

TO OUR NEWLY BUILT 

MAKENI HOUSE ON 

AUGUST 18TH 2016: 

PHOTO: (L-R)   Brothers 

Dominic Kargbo, Jonathan 

Fefegula, Noel Bradshaw, 

Mr. Anthony, (Contractor, 

and former student from St. 

Francis Secondary School), 

Michael Boima, Anthony 

Bangura (Andrew Turay 

behind the camera). 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Tengbeh Town-District News continued: 

and abroad, along with having some district 

duties. Andy also has left for a short break.  We 

will all be assembling again next week to 

orientate our team and community life before 

catching up on the backlog of brothers’ 

communities and attending to 

district/province/congregation challenges and 

issues. 

We are sure that you will all want to do the 

same, getting it right in our communities as a 

one and only priority.  So, we can expect to be 

also holding our community meetings and our 

community-building exercises, as we try to 

respond to the constant Chapter Call reminders, 

visiting our inboxes these times as the new 

Orientation Program initiative gets underway in 

India.  It will surely be time well invested by our 

communities, engaging in serious community 

building at this time as we return from our 

breaks and before we begin our new ministry 

year in earnest.  We know from experience in 

our district that when communities get this 

primary chapter call right, all other chapter calls 

and chapter ministries, all our budgets, finances,  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

projects….everything falls into place.  Likewise 

we know from painful experience that when we 

fail to insist absolutely on community, then 

absolutely nothing falls into place.  That’s when 

the happy, joyful and peaceful community life 

remains just a vision.  We need to be immensely 

practical in this.  Who wants a vision statement 

on paper only?  We would urge you now to 

please work on this.  Maybe we stress this for 

selfish reasons as we do not wish brothers and 

communities to suffer and to be continually 

calling on DLT to sort problems because they 

fail now to set out their stalls.  We firmly believe 

that you are all mature men who live in 

responsible communities and that if take the 

time now to do this work, a lot of these 

emergency calls to DLT to sort this and that will 

end.  It is a sad reflection on all of us if 

constantly we have recourse to DLT; it means 

the community homework has not been done. 

So important do leadership consider this that we 

too recognise the need to get this primary 

purpose and call right for our community, our 

district, our ministry, that we have asked Bro. 

Michael Burke to kindly do some 

team/community building with us.  Facilitators 
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are available and we must be determined to use 

the skills of these good people and to be willing 

to listen to truths about ourselves in community.  

It will surely be well worth the effort.   We know 

that when we take the time to do this, 

relationships flourish, heart communication 

begins as unity, trust and truth prevail and 

ministry takes on a new meaning. It is all 

something we would not want to miss.  So 

Brothers let us go to work now and see what 

happens.  

Recently the brothers welcomed our PLT 

brothers to our shores as they visited our 

communities and ministries in Sierra Leone, 

Liberia and Ghana. This was indeed a welcome 

show of solidarity and brotherhood, the first 

since our Ebola times. Presently I see Br. 

Joseph Gomeh from Blama and Mr. Ansumana, 

a senior teacher from St. Ambrose Academy 

working on the ever-increasing complexities of 

African Travel. Hopefully they will succeed in 

jumping through all red tape hoops involved 

before taking part in the Edmund Rice Educators 

beyond Borders (EREBB) Congress in India. 

Peter Kabia has recently returned to continue 

his spirituality studies in Nairobi.  Michael 

Boima, Anthony Bangura and Patrick Nuanah 

have also returned from the Final Profession 

Preparation Program in Lusaka.  As I am just 

getting my feet under the table, I will leave it to 

our community correspondents to give more 

detailed information on community activities and 

experiences. Very noticeable is the rainy season 

at present. We have just the two seasons here, 

rain and sun, or wet and dry. Thankfully we get 

our supply of water right on time every year.  We 

travelled to Makeni recently for the handing over 

of the keys of our new community house, on 

August 18th, noticing that all hands were on deck 

with the planting and farming, no sign of any 

tractor.  Mr. Anthony, a very grateful past 

student of the Brothers’ school in Makeni, St. 

Francis Secondary School, was our contractor.  

Fond memories of the hard work of Bros. Titus 

Coffey, Eddie Cowan, Tom McNamara and 

other faithful servants since gone to their eternal 

reward.  The cycles of birth and death, the death 

of the old as a necessary condition for the rising 

of the new, continues in our lives, in our 

communities and in our district and in our 

congregation. 

EDMUND RICE EDUCATION 

BEYOND BORDERS 

Transformative Education for  Justice   &   Liberation 

EREBB is an International network of Catholic 

schools educating young people from many 

different faiths and cultures. 

We are inspired by the teachings of Jesus, 

Gospel values and the spirit of Edmund Rice. In 

over 20 countries we endeavor to promote 

global solidarity and offer a transformational 

education for justice and liberation. 

EREBB was inaugurated in May 2014 when 

leaders representing Edmund Rice Education 

gathered in Nairobi Kenya to establish an 

inclusive international network of Edmund Rice 

educational communities. 

EREBB Congress 2016 

THEME:                                               
Educating & Encountering Humanity 

VENUE:   Christian Brothers                          
St Joseph’s and St George’s Colleges, 

Kolkata, India  

DATES:   October 2- 6, 2016 

Br. Joseph Gomeh from St. Joseph’s Elementary 
and Secondary School in Blama and Mr. Ansumana 
a senior teacher at St. Ambrose Academy in Allan 
Town, Freetown will be representing our West 
African District at this conference in Kolkata, India.   

Last year’s conference was held in Johannesburg, 
South Africa where our District was represented by 
Brs. Paul Luseni, Sylvester Lahai and Leo Kamara.  
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Mother Earth has lost a true and dedicated 
legend, leader, teacher and veteran.  It is hard 
and unbearable to accept the death news of a 
loved one, close friend or parent, especially if 
you didn’t have the chance to say goodbye.  

Mr. Samura was a good close friend and teacher 

who challenged me, motivated me and kept 

giving me a tap on the shoulder when my 

journey seemed to be going astray. He was one 

of the few who understood my Liberian culture 

very well (maybe due to his time teaching in my 

country).  He could cope with all my nonsense. 

He always teased me as my English teacher at 

our pre-novitiate in Bo.  He would say that my 

English was horrible as I expressed myself 

because of the way I pronounced words, failing 

to pronounce the last letter.  Nevertheless, he 

could come back and tell me in no time that I am 

a wonderful and intelligent man, but should 

remember that I am no longer in Liberia. 

It’s hard to write about a personality like Basil. I 

was inspired and touched by his simplicity, 

commitment and willingness to do things. He 

taught me how to be patient and simple. We 

shared ideas and compared notes as if we were 

contemporaries.  That was his down-to-earth 

nature. Basil highly got annoyed when I failed to 

do his English assignments occasionally.  He 

would challenge me and later we would begin to 

share stories from Liberia while he enjoyed his 

cup of coffee.  He treated me like his grandson 

and I looked to him as my granddad also.  Mr. 

Samura freely spoke about himself to me and I 

could often get him annoyed when I began to 

ask him many questions. 

Mr. Samura could always call me when I was 

doing my community-pastoral experience at 

Njala and we could talk about anything and 

make jokes on the phone.  I trusted him and 

shared most of my struggles with him.  He could 

not get tired telling me to be patient.  When I 

was confronted with discrimination or injustices, 

my voice would begin to shake and my body 

shiver.  Basil knew that I was angry and he 

could only keep quiet.  

I remember telling Basil when it was getting 

clear that we were going to Ghana for novitiate 

that I would open an email account so we can 

keep in touch.   He told me boldly to my face: 

“Wallace that time is over and all I can do now is 

eat, sleep and have fun and have peace of mind 

while I await death.”  Mr. Samura, you never 

sold your pride for anything, and you stood your 

ground in difficulties as a man is expected to. 

You will forever be remembered and I will 

always keep fond memories of you until I too join 

you on the other side of the grave one day. I 

expected to see you in Sierra Leone after my 

program and again share make some jokes and 

stories together.   I knew you would be very 

proud seeing me as a brother but the cruel 

hands of death visited and took you away from 

me. You have been a good mentor and a true 

friend. I salute you Basil.  Sleep well until we 

meet again. You were a good man, a real 

gentleman. 

       -A L U T A   BASIL- 

 

A TRIBUTE  
 

TO THE LATE MR. BASIL SAMURA 
 

Wallace A. Briggs 

 

We regret to announce to our wider 

readers the passing in Bo of our dear 

friend and Edmundian Basil Samura.  

Basil was an active member of our 

Edmund Rice Network in Bo and had 

taught English to our Postulants in Bo 

for the past number of years.  Our 

prayers and condolences are with 

Basil’s family and his many friends and 

colleagues in the Edmund Rice Network 

and Edmundians at this time.  May his 

gentle soul rest in perfect peace. 
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St. Kateri Tekakwitha 

1656-1680 

 

1656-1680 

 

Iona College Community 
Br. Paul Mendy 

 

I just want to take this opportunity to 

share my experience for the past three months 

in New York City.  I was busy with summer 

classes immediately after the spring exams. I 

thank God that I have finished three courses in 

early August.   After all the busy academic work 

at the College, I decided to take a week’s break 

with Brs. Bob Novak and Francis Nkwabi, 

touring upper New York State as far north as the 

Canadian border. Br. Bob Novak was our tour 

guide throughout the trip. 

Martyrs Shrine, Auriesville, N.Y. -  We 

left Iona College and All Hallows and travelled 

north to Auriesville N.Y. where we visited the 

Jesuit Martyrs Shrine.  Auriesville, located in 

Montgomery County, has been said to have 

developed on the presumed site of 

the Mohawk village known as Ossernenon.  

Catholic historians wanted to establish the 

location of the deaths of three French Jesuit 

Priests who were martyred in the 1640’s by the 

Mohawks, as well as other Christians captured 

and ritually tortured by the tribe.  Auriesville is 

the site of the historic Jesuit mission that 

operated in Ossernenon from 1667 to 1684, 

when it was destroyed by the Mohawks. The 

French Jesuit missionaries, Saint Rene Goupil, 

Saint Isaac Joques, and Saint Jean de Lalande, 

were martyred by the Mohawks at Ossernenon. 

Taken captive in Canada by Mohawk warriors, 

Joques and Goupil were brought as prisoners in 

1642 to Ossernenon. They were ritually tortured 

and then enslaved by the Mohawks.  Goupil was 

killed later in 1642.  

Saint Kateri Tekakwitha: The Village of 

Ossernenon, N.Y. was also the birthplace 

of Saint Kateri Tekakwitha, whose reputation as 

a pious Catholic Mohawk woman had grown 

since the 17th century.  Kateri was born in 

Ossernenon in 1656 and at age 19 was 

baptized. Soon after she moved north to another 

Jesuit Mission, at 

Kahnawake, near 

Montreal, Canada, 

where she died in 

1680 at age 24. 

Today her remains 

are there in a crypt 

in the chapel of St. 

Francis Xavier. 

Though she has 

been venerated for 

centuries, Kateri 

was beatified by 

Pope John Paul II in 

1980 and canonized 

by Benedict XVI in 

2012.  She is the first 

aboriginal North American woman to be 

canonized in the Catholic Church.  

  

Shrine of St. Tekakwitha:  On the 6th of 

August, we visited the shrine of Saint 

Tekakwitha and the museum.  We also attended 

the Sunday Eucharist with the local people 

there. After the Mass, we made a visit to the 

Archeological Mohawk village of Caughnawaga 

where Tekakwitha lived during her childhood, as 

a new village site on the north side of the river, 

founded in 1659.  Caughnawaga was settled at 

what archeologists refer to as the Freeman site.  

 

Howe Caverns: Our last day in Auriesville we 

visited Howe Caverns.  Howe Caverns is named 

after a farmer, Lester Howe, who discovered the 

cave on May 22, 1842. Noticing that his cows 

frequently gathered near some bushes at the 

bottom of a hill on hot summer days, Howe 

decided to investigate. Behind the bushes, 

Howe felt a strong, cool breeze emanating from 

a hole in the Earth.  Howe proceeded to dig out 

and explore the cave with his friend and 

neighbor, Henry Wetsel, on whose land the cave 

entrance was located.  Even to this day, the 

cave is at a constant temperature of 52 degrees 

Fahrenheit (10.5 Celsius), irrespective of the 
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Niagara Falls, the mighty waterfalls that lies on the 

international border between the United States and 

Canada, separating New York and Ontario. 

(l-r): Brs.  Francis, Paul and Bob with view of Canada 

and the Canadian Falls behind. 

 

Paul and Francis enjoying the Cave of the Winds at 

Niagara Falls on the American side. 

 

outside weather.  Francis and I experienced 

winter while we were inside the cave.   It was 

quite fascinating to see different types of 

chambers, fossils and rock formations in the 

cave.  We enjoyed the boat ride in the cave too. 

Niagara Falls: Our last destination was Niagara 

Falls, the mighty waterfalls that marks the 

international border between the United States 

and Canada, with the border right down the 

middle of the falls and the Niagara River, 

dividing New York from Ontario.   We were able 

to see the American Falls likewise the Canadian 

Falls, although we could not pass over to the 

Canadian side for lack of visas.   The most 

interesting part of the visit to the Falls were the 

Cave of the Mist and the Cave of the Wind.   

Fort Niagara:  Fort Niagara was 

another historic place we visited and spent the 

whole day touring different sections of the Fort.  

Fort Niagara is a fortification originally built by 

the French to protect the interests of New 

France (present day Canada) in North America 

and had changed hands from the French to the 

English to the American over its long history.  It 

is located near Youngstown, N.Y., on the 

eastern bank of the Niagara River at its mouth, 

on Lake Ontario.  

Corning Museum of Glass: On our way back, 

we spent the night at Corning where we were 

chanced to visit the Corning museum of glass. It 

was good seeing the process how glasses were 

manufacture.  

The holiday was truly excellent and we are now 

all refreshed and ready to begin our Fall 

Semester.  Specials thanks to the Iona College 

Community and to Br. Bob Novak for making the 

trip possible. 

“We must get beyond textbooks, go out 

into the bypaths and untrodden depths of 

the wilderness and travel and explore and 

tell the world the glories of our journey.” 

                           John Hope Franklin 
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TREE PLANTING PROJECT:  (L-R): Dennis, 

Wallace, Melkizedeck, Peter and Ackim  

 

BR. PAUL NOONAN FORMATION CENTRE 

TAMALE, GHANA 

Wallace A. Briggs 

 

Warm greetings to all our good and loving 

readers around the globe from the University of 

Life. Another month has come and is nearly 

gone.  How time flies! August has been a 

fantastic month for us here though we did not 

get our usual oversea visitors. However, there 

has been a lot happening here as we draw down 

the curtain on the 2015/2016 novitiate program. 

 

The Rio 2016 Olympic Games began in early 

August, not too long after the English League 

curtain raiser was played.   Manchester United, 

under the guidance of the self-claimed “Special 

one,” Jose Mourinho, clinched their first piece of 

silverware in winning the Community Shield. 

Congratulations the Manchester United fans in 

the Edmund Rice world. A week later the 

English Premier League kicked-off in grand style 

as the defending champions Leicester City 

succumbed to an opening day defeat to newly 

promoted Hull Tiger.  With the various leagues 

kicking off, I can tell you that the novitiate is very 

much lively again with 99.9% of novices and 

Team members alike avid fans of the most 

popular game. 

 

There have been a couple of birthdays and 

national day celebrations.  We celebrated the 

birthdays of Alysious (Sierra Leone), Edwin 

(Kenya) and Ackim (Zambia) while we also 

joined with Br. Milton in celebrating the world’s 

second most populated country, India, for their 

national day. These celebrations were 

memorable as they were all simple, beautiful 

and creative.   That’s the hallmark of our 

celebrations these days keeping in line with the 

Our Way into the Future (OWITF).  As it has 

become a tradition for us here for the last two 

celebrations, we had very dark weather with a 

downpour of rain on the India national day, while 

Br. Milton bombarded us with the history of India 

and a mini quiz competition. It was a lovely 

scene as it demonstrated that we don’t only bear 

a variety of nationalities from different countries  

in our community but are cognizant of their 

histories. 

 

As you might be aware we live basically in small 

communities here since the beginning of the 

year.  These communities are not only eating 

and praying together but they are all taking on 

tremendous initiatives and responsibilities. 

During the month of August there were two 

initiatives or projects undertaken by two of the 

three communities here. The community in 

which I’m a member embarked on planting trees 

in our compound to do our bit to save our 

mother earth.  This brilliant and creative idea 

was spearheaded by Br. Martin Binyenya after 

leading a powerful prayer on Pope Francis’ 

Laudato Si encyclical.  As a community we 

planted five mango trees with one palm tree, 

with each community member planting one tree 

each.  That exercise became part of our evening 

prayer and it was lovely touching the earth that 

we most often try to destroy instead of saving. 

Another sensitive and hardworking man in the 

person of Kelvin Otieno from one of the other 

small communities decided to come to the aid of 

the national government by helping to fill the pot 

holes on the main road leading to our 

compound. This was a three to four days 

initiative that included one member from his own 

community, Emmanuel, and two other members 

from the larger community, Isaac and myself, 

who provided helping hands. Other members  

provided entertainment, stories and so on. 
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Happy students sport their new school uniforms.  

Unfortunately one student was missing for the photo 

as the uniform held out at the left shows. 

BR. PAUL NOONAN NOVITIATE CONTINUED: 

We have also had some interesting classes 

doing the month of August.  Br. Milton treated 

the Vow of Obedience in depth and Br. Vince is 

still on the Vow of Chastity, which still requires 

more input and reflection. Br. Vince is also 

moving forward with the Child Protection Course 

as he just received another six units from Rome.  

Br. Martin took a very lively class on the 

advantages, disadvantages and prudent use of 

social media. It was a very interesting class to 

be a part of. Social media as we know has a lot 

of advantages but the disadvantages cannot be 

overlooked either. We Novices educated each 

other about the various settings and other 

important aspects of most popular social media 

forms such as Facebook, E-mail, Twitter, 

Instagram etc.   As we prepare to bid farewell to 

August, we look forward to September with great 

optimism. 
 

MY APOSTOLATE PRESENCE 
TAMALE NOVITIATE 

Alysious Y. Sefoi 

 

As I strive to do God’s will and keep the vision 

that resonates from the Charism of Blessed 

Edmund Rice, I was re-assigned to St. Charles 

Lwanga Primary School in Tamale on 10th May 

2016.  This followed my successive ministries at: 

The Little Way Primary School, Kanvilli and at 

the R. C. Shekhinah Clinic feeding the Poor and 

Destitute. 

I believe I was purposefully re- assigned to St. 

Charles Lwanga to teach classes to the children 

and in so doing to listen and respond to the call 

of the Spirit.   On 14th June 2016, my thoughts 

and feelings were ignited by the action of a 

teacher during the assembly.  He was instructing 

the children to dress neatly.  But unfortunately 

some of them could not dress neatly because 

their uniforms were tattered and frayed. They 

showed by their facial expressions that they felt 

ashamed.  I had seen this reality from an 

experience of my past. Children living in poverty 

are feel the powerlessness of being 

impoverished.  Within a period of five days a 

deep sense of solidarity induced me to take a 

bold step to do something about it to help these 

children.  I wrote down some names of children 

who appeared with awful uniforms in the school 

and submitted them to the Headmistress and 

her Deputy to commence investigation in order 

to know whether they were really needy. They 

informed me that five children proved to be the 

neediest. Eventually, I shared it with the 

Novitiate Team members hoping we could take 

an initiative in changing the awful appearances 

of these children by providing them a new set of 

uniforms for the next academic year 2016/2017. 

Our Team happily consented to my humble 

request and aided me with one hundred and 

forty (140) Ghana Cedes, which is about $40 

U.S.  I tailored this support on behalf of our 

community on 28th July, the end of our 2015/16 

school year, in the presence of the deputy 

headmistress and the parents of the 

beneficiaries.  The five young students were so 

happy and grateful for what we had done and all 

of them have been promoted to their next grade 

for the coming school year in September. 

They appreciated our simple act of kindness to 

them. The Deputy Head sincerely thanked the 

Brothers for our compassion and generosity 

towards the children which is always a blessing 

as we serve in God’s vineyard.  God has it all. 
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In gratitude on the occasion of my birthday on 

August 8th 

 
GOD’S FAITHFUL LOVE 

 
Spiritually bound 
The bridegroom,  

An incarnation in human flesh on the land of 
gloom, 

As a bright radiance that shone  
And glowed in human hearts with a shadow of 

peace and wisdom. 
A spiritual boom 

That shattered the hearts of the unjust, 
With a tender revolution - 

An awesome love blooms into faith and hope. 
It spontaneously looms 

From the human heart leading to great 
conversion. 

In the midst of both misery and joy, 
God’s faithful love 

Has become everything to  
Me and You. 

 
by Alysious Y. Sefoi 

 
 

 

 

August Birthdays 

 

THANKS AND APPRECIATION 

Our thanks and appreciation to all 

who contributed to Wan Pot with 

news from around the District.   We 

continue to ask our valuable 

readers and contributors to please 

send contributions to Brs. Leo 

Kamara and Joseph Gomeh. 

alhajileokamara65@gmail.com 
gomehjoseph@gmail.com 
 
 

The editorial staff takes this 

opportunity to send best 

wishes to our Brothers who 

celebrated their birthdays in 

August: Brothers Augustine 

Williams, Pious Conteh, Leo 

Kamara, Augustine Kamara, 

Clifford Scott-Bock and 

Alysious Sefoi.  

And we say a special thanks 

to our editor, Leo, for his 

faithfulness in getting Wan 

Pot to us each month amid his 

many school, community & 

administrative responsibilities. 

Abundant blessings go out 

from all of us to our six 

brothers and their families. 

mailto:alhajileokamara65@gmail.com
mailto:gomehjoseph@gmail.com
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